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Public Utilities Committee Meeting 

Wednesday, September 15, 2021, 8:30 a.m. 

Members Present: Chairwoman Nairn, Councilman Galicki, Mayor Koons,  

Fiscal Officer Romanowski 

Nairn indicated that the first agenda item to be addressed was the Northeast Ohio Public Energy 

Council (NOPEC) Community Choice and Sustainable Energy Program.  The Mayor referred to 

a newspaper article discussing a presentation made by NOPEC to Bainbridge Township.  The 

Mayor also referenced the NOPEC sustainability report from last summer.  He scheduled 

NOPEC to attend the October 25th Council meeting to make the presentation.  NOPEC wanted 

municipalities to pass a resolution by the end of the year on the electricity output.  They are 

looking at a 100% renewable option that would cost about $3.00 per month for a total of $42.00 

per year.  They have asked municipalities to join and recommended a public hearing on October 

25th, which the Mayor put in the fall newsletter.  People can attend the meeting to learn about 

the proposal and comment on it.  A copy of the resolution was provided to Council in July.  The 

bottom line is that people would be asked to pay $42 more per year for electricity because it 

would all be renewable.  Galicki added that it would not be as reliable and referenced the events 

in Texas last year with the power supply when there were weather issues.  They were using 

renewable energy sources which were not reliable during the severe weather.  Nairn verified the 

proposal had nothing to do with natural gas.  The Mayor said it just involved electricity.   

The Mayor explained that the October 25th meeting would begin with a public hearing at 7:30 

p.m.  He thought there would be discussion in the Council meeting after the hearing.  The Fiscal 

Officer asked if the matter required public hearings.  The Mayor said he did not know that it 

required a hearing but recalled hearing that it was recommended.  He did not think it was 

something that would be passed that night.  Nairn asked if everyone in the Village would 

automatically be enrolled if Council were to pass a resolution.  Galicki advised that the 

newspaper article indicated that there was an option to opt out, so if Council approves it, you are 

in unless you want to opt out.   

Nairn asked which NOPEC representative would be involved and indicated that the last one 

caused confusion.  The Mayor said that he did not want to challenge the Solicitor, but all 200 

communities did the process the way NOPEC instructed, except for the Village.  As a result, 

there were more hoops to jump through with the two meetings which no one attended.   

Nairn addressed the annual United States Geological Survey (USGS) survey of the Village wells.  

She felt it was important to oversee the health of the wells in the Village.  She asked the Mayor 

how many homes in the Village had wells, and the Mayor explained that from the Chagrin line to 

about Laurel is on city water.  Residents east of this are on wells.  Whitetail and Paw Paw Lake 

have their own water systems.  The Mayor expanded on the history of city water vs. well water 

around the Village.  

The committee discussed stormwater in relation to well water levels.  Galicki noted that USGS 

measures the quantity of the water, but not quality.  The water quality can be tested by Geauga 

County.  The Fiscal Officer asked if Charles Hart, USGS, had to attend the meeting since he 
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provided a detailed report.  The Mayor thought this would be a waste of his time.  He would call 

Hart and ask what he wanted to do.  Nairn asked if this was a yearly contract.  The Mayor 

proposed signing a five-year contract.  The Mayor added that perhaps the Village should pay to 

have the water quality tested.  Galicki said that this may not provide an accurate view of the 

community.  There can be two wells next to each other where the results can be completely 

different.  The results depend on how deep the well is, where the well is tapping into the water, 

etc.  One well can be contaminated and the house next door that might have a deeper well may 

be fine.  Nairn indicated that the Manor Brook and Whitetail water is tested, and residents 

receive a detailed report yearly.  Galicki advised that in Kensington Green, each house has its 

own well as with the rest of the Village other than Manor Brook, Whitetail, and Paw Paw Lake.   

Nairn asked if there were any communities that require homeowners to test the quality of their 

well water.  Galicki thought this might be done on transfer of property.  Businesses might have a 

monthly or quarterly test required if it is potable water.  The Mayor suggested asking the USGS 

representative about water quality testing, but thought he would refer the Village to a private 

testing facility.  He would also ask him about a five-year contract.  Galicki saw the benefit of 

keeping the USGS services, although the Village was the only municipality in Geauga County to 

do so.   

Nairn addressed the possibility of fracking in the Village and referred to an article about fracking 

in Auburn Township and the related concern about the effects on the LaDue Reservoir.  She 

spoke to the Building Inspector, who provided her with an article that states that in the Village of 

South Russell, it is not permissible to drill or frack in an area that is less than 80 acres.  No one 

owns 80 acres in the community.  Nairn discussed the relationship between fracking and 

earthquakes as well as contamination of well water.  Nairn concluded that the Village was safe 

from fracking, but the Mayor said the State can override home rule citing the ability of 

homeowners to derive the benefit of their land.  Nairn referenced another article that said the 

State of Ohio preempted all local regulations of oil and gas wells.   At least there was some 

legislation on the books for the Village.   

The Mayor discussed the bowling alley lots and new construction of homes.  Nairn stated that 

there is also a law that allows two adjacent property owners to combine acreage in order to have 

the 80 acres for fracking.   

Nairn adjourned the meeting at 9:06 a.m. 

 

____________________________ 

Cindy Nairn, Chairwoman 

 

 

Prepared by Leslie Galicki 



Public Utilities Committee Meeting 

Wednesday, January 19, 2022, 8:00 a.m. 

Members Present: Chairman Porter, Berger, Mayor 

Mayor’s tasking includes: 

• NOPEC – Stay in 

• USGS Contract – renewal in August-Sept 2026 Gurney 

• Water quality monitoring - $50/test-sunrise 

• Public Utilities should spearhead stormwater management efforts Village wide 

• Mayor departed 8:15 a.m. 

• Stormwater projects I/P  

- Whitetail 

- Detention Pond south of Village Hall 

 

Adjourned 8:26 a.m. 

 

 

 

 

 

 























Public Utilities Committee Meeting 

April 22, 2022, 8:00 a.m. Village Hall 

Members Present: Chairman Porter, Councilman Berger, Engineer Haibach,  

                                    Mayor Koons (8:50 a.m.) 

Visitor:  Patrick Holtz 

Manor Brook – Whitetail 319 project 

• Out for bid today 

• Noon, May 6, 2022 

• Completion date October 2022 

• Van Curen – brush removal in process for late April – early May 

Central Retention Basin 

• Out for bid next week 

• Same contractor could do this project and 319 project 

• Digging likely in June 2022 

• May 13, 2022, likely bid opening – split completion dates 

Country Estates Ponds 3 & 4 

• Final dress up remains to be done 

Parkland Dam 

• Petitions to go out 

• New resident moved in – escrowed money 

• 2 property owners-lower portion of dam-access agreements 

• Deadline for return – TBD 

Special Improvement districts 

• Board control membership 

• County wide v. village wide 

• Bond costs, counsel 

• ESID 

• No recommendation to Council at this point, re: SID 

Committee recommends further investigation and potential meeting with Bond Counsel 

Adjourn - 8:56 a.m. 























 

 

SPECIAL PUBLIC UTILITIES COMMITTEE MEETING 

AUGUST 5, 2022 9:00 A.M. 

 

 

Officials Present: Chairman Porter, Councilmember Berger 

Visitors: Mayor Koons, Engineer Haibach, Solicitor Matheney, Fiscal Officer   

 

The Engineer updated the group on the Manor Brook – Whitetail 319 project.  The permit for 

this project has been approved and they expect the contractor to start work the week of August 8, 

2022.  The Engineer stated the Village was still waiting on the Central Retention Basin permit 

but as soon as that was received, the contractor would be notified, and it is expected that project 

will begin immediately following Manor Brook.  Both projects have a completion date of 

10/29/22.   

Once the property was cleared, the Engineer’s staff did an assessment of where the landscaping 

needed to go to block homeowners’ view of Chillicothe Road.  The draft landscaping plan was 

created and shared with the HOA and placed on the Village’s website.  The Engineer stated that 

any concerns or requests from the residents should be brought to his attention to see if, and how 

they could be addressed.  The Engineer stated he felt this project itself would not be an eyesore 

and actually would be nice to look at.   

The Mayor has a meeting with the residents on Thursday, August 11th at 7:30 p.m. to gather the 

residents’ concerns.  The Planning Commission (PC) is to review the landscaping plan.  Given 

the August PC meeting has been cancelled, review of this plan is thought to occur at either their 

next regularly scheduled meeting in September, or possibly a special meeting prior to then.   

The status of the Parkland Dam issue was discussed.  Some residents are not in favor of paying 

the up-front costs of $3,000 indicated on the petition and would rather have that cost put on an 

assessment on their tax bill.   

The Erosion Special Improvement District (ESID) was discussed and the potential that the 

Parkland Dam project would be a great fit for that.  The Fiscal Officer said it sounds like the 

ESID route would save the residents money. The Engineer concurred and said it would allow the 

residents to have more input in getting a project they envision to fit their needs; they would have 

input into who the engineer for the project would be, and they would not be required to meet the 

requirements necessary if it was a project the Village took on.  It was felt an ESID would be the 

best way to manage this project.  Berger would contact the resident to let him know.   

Regarding the ESID, once the County prepares the draft petition language and gets it to the 

Village, the Village will forward it to Parkland and other residents who may have stormwater 

issues that they could have remedied through the ESID.   



 

 

Engineer reviewed that there are four (4) culverts looking to be replaced in 2023; one near the 

red ranch, one by the dentist’s office, a 12” culvert in the intersection that has failed, and one by 

Sheerbrook.   

There being no further business to discuss, the meeting adjourned at 9:38 a.m.  

 

 

_________________________________ 

Mark Porter, Chairman 
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Special Public Utilities Committee Meeting 

September 9, 2022, 9:00 a.m. Village Hall 

Members Present:   Chairman Porter, Council Member Berger, Mayor Koons, Street 

Commissioner Alder, Engineer Haibach, Solicitor Matheney 

Porter called the meeting to order and read the roll.   

Porter requested an update on the Central Retention Basin and Manor Brook projects.  The 

Engineer explained that Mr. Excavator is the general contractor on both projects and has been 

working on both simultaneously.  Mr. Excavator has ordered the plant materials for the Manor 

Brook portion of the project.  He thought they would be done with the project by October 30th, 

and possibly earlier.  Porter stated there was discussion with the Manor Brook Gardens residents 

at the September 8, 2022, Planning Commission meeting about screening they would like to have 

done.  The culverts running under Chillicothe Rd., which will be a Village project, were also 

discussed in relation to the screening.  There will be a Planning Commission meeting with 

Manor Brook Gardens residents and possibly some Whitetail residents on December 8th.  Porter 

further explained that the Streets Committee discussed the culvert project and would recommend 

authorization to go out to bid for the four culvert pipes under Chillicothe Rd.  This project would 

follow the completion of the Manor Brook project and occur while the landscaping was in 

process.  He further explained that the Public Utilities Committee had oversight in planning the 

succession of stormwater projects after the Central Retention Basin and Manor Brook 319 grant 

projects.  Other stormwater projects discussed were stormwater management retention basin 

north of Bell Rd. and east of Chillicothe Road as a twin to the Central Retention Basin.  Porter 

thought the Village might want to first evaluate how effective the 319 project and the Central 

Retention Basin.  He thought the Central Retention Basin would have a major impact on 

stormwater control for all of the homeowners west of Chillicothe Rd.  It may have a positive 

impact on the Parkland Dam as well.  The Engineer concurred.  He added that the projects were 

moving along on schedule and on budget. 

Regarding the Parkland Dam resident, Porter did not think anyone had paid $3,000.  Berger 

stated that a couple of weeks ago, he and the Mayor had breakfast with Bruce Hendricks and 

Marc Bloch from the Parkland group.  They were informed that the best solution for them going 

forward is to partner with the Geauga County Erosion Control District (ESID).  They were 

excited for this opportunity and are waiting for the county to provide them with the forms to 

petition the ESID to start the process.  The Mayor was supposed to call the County Auditor to 

find out the status.  From a Village perspective, Parkland Dam has been moved off Council’s 

agenda and is on the county ESID agenda.  Porter asked the Mayor if he had follow up and the 

Mayor said they were waiting on the Auditor who said they were busy and just did all their tax 

budgets.  The Mayor thought it would come soon.  Porter stated that according to the Fiscal 

Officer, communication was received from the county and the matter was in the Village’s 

ballpark.  The Fiscal Officer explained that an email was sent to all Village officials on August 

19th in which the Auditor provided a breakdown of the status.  It was her understanding that 

Bainbridge and Russell were already getting their projects together and it is the responsibility of 

Parkland Dam residents to get the petition to start the process.  The Solicitor asked if the Village 
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could contact Mike Wise, MacDonald Hopkins, to inquire about the proposed form template 

petition.  Berger said Parkland was waiting for this.  The Mayor stated he would contact Wise.  

He added that he has been disappointed with MacDonald Hopkins with getting going.  The 

committee surmised that they were unaware the Village had a project ready for further 

exploration.  The Solicitor asked the Mayor to let her know if it is something the Village is 

supposed to prepare.  The committee discussed the necessity to make the path smooth for the 

residents, and Berger assured the committee that 11 residents support the project.  Regarding a 

change of owners among the group, Berger relayed that money was provided through escrow to 

pay for this project and the new residents supports the project.  Porter asked the Mayor to have 

Wise email the petition to the the Mayor, Solicitor, and the Fiscal Officer so it will be forwarded 

to the residents.  Then the Village steps back.   

The Committee discussed not knowing who was on the ESID Board, and the Mayor said the 

Chagrin River Watershed Partners and Geauga Soil and Water want to be a part of it and had the 

impression that they did not count.  Berger thought each participating community was to have a 

representative on the board.  Porter asked the Mayor to find this out from Wise as well, and 

suggested the Mayor make the Chair of Public Utilities the South Russell board member.  The 

Solicitor thought this should be done by motion. 

Porter addressed the goals requested by the Mayor for the Strategic Plan.  He suggested that one 

goal would be that in the next five years the Village succeed in controlling stormwater through 

the various projects going on now and, in the future, so no one experiences flooding by a 100-

year storm.  The committee discussed the verbiage of the goal, in particular specifying 100-year 

storm.  The Engineer explained that a 100-year storm has a 1% recurrence chance statistically 

every year.  The standard the Engineer has taken on for all of the stormwater projects in the 

Village has been 100-year storm where a 25-year storm is a design standard in Ohio.  The 

Engineer explained that by creating this goal, it would set the standard for his predecessor as 

well as Council’s predecessors. 

The Mayor suggested another goal should involve electricity and gas.  The Village will install 

solar panels on every home.  He added that a plan to install solar panels on the front of a home in 

the Village was approved by the Architectural Review Board (ABR).  The Mayor realized that 

the Village does not have any regulation for this, and noted that the neighbors of this house will 

be looking at solar panels.   Porter noted that the Village has the Service Garage that faces east 

and west and Village Hall with a lot of roof available for solar power panels.  He suggested 

making the Village energy independent electrically.  The Street Commissioner questioned the 

need for battery storage, and the Engineer said this would be necessary because this is how solar 

panels work.  Porter asked the Street Commissioner if he would need a bucket truck to service it.  

Porter thought there might be NOPEC money available to assist the Village in being energy 

independent.  Porter suggested this occur by 2030.  The Mayor wondered if the Bobolinks on 

East Washington St. could survive under solar panels.  Berger suggested investigating the 

expense related to solar panels.  To put them on a house, is $25,000 to $30,000 for a private 

home.  A commercial facility could be $100,000 and maybe that would be a good investment.  

He suggested analyzing the utility bills to see how much is spent on the Village campus.  Porter 
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suggested envisioning a time when the Village campus does not have a gas bill because it has a 

gas well on the property that supplies the Village with gas.  Berger asked if there was a gas 

pocket under the Village property.  Porter was unsure but said there are gas wells throughout the 

area.  He noted that there was the six acres of the Central Retention Basin.  The Mayor proposed 

the goal should be that the Village will yearly reduce the amount of gas and electricity used by 

Village facilities.  The Engineer clarified that it would be a matter of reducing its energy costs or 

carbon footprint.  He suspected the Village would continue to use the same amount of energy 

and it was a matter of how it would be generated.  Porter suggested changing remaining lights to 

LEDs to fulfill the Mayor’s goal.  Porter wanted it to be bigger than that, and the Engineer 

proposed carbon neutrality.  Porter was concerned with costs and felt the investment should be 

paid for over time with savings.  Berger addressed the proposal in terms of the need for 

equipment to be battery driven instead of gas.  The Street Commissioner said the Police Chief 

was discussing having all electric police cars.  Berger suggested using the solar power to collect 

energy in batteries to use as a charging station for the police cars.  The Mayor proposed putting 

solar panels on the south side of the Police Station.   

Berger stated that an expert in solar panels should be located to educate the Village as to the 

available options.  The Engineer explained that what was needed was someone who could 

conduct an energy audit.   

The Mayor stated that Dr. Rosenthal called him and wants to sell the Village his property.  The 

Mayor stated he firmly told him no.  The committee discussed the potential for utilizing the 

property in terms of the energy alternatives.   

Porter made a motion to adjourn at 9:37 a.m. the meeting, seconded by Berger.   

 

_______________________ 

Mark Porter, Chairman 
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Special Public Utilities Committee Meeting 

Friday, October 14, 2022, 10:00 a.m. Village Hall 

Members Present: Chairman Porter, Council Member Berger, Mayor Koons, Street Commissioner 

Alder, Solicitor Matheney, Engineer Haibach 

Porter called the meeting to order.   

The Engineer provided an update for the Central Retention Basin project and the Manor Brook 319 

project.  Both projects are substantially complete.  The seeding and stabilization were completed by the 

contractor for the Central Retention Basin project earlier in the week.  Regarding the Manor Brook 319 

project, Council and the Ohio Environmental Protection Agency (OEPA) issued a contract extension due 

to the suitability for the planting material.  The plants needed to be dormant before pulling them out of 

the ground and replanting them.  Mr. Excavator is on track to have the project stabilized, planted, and 

finalized on or near December 7, 2022.   

Porter discussed the ultimate purpose of the Central Retention Basin with regard to the flow of 

stormwater.  The Engineer explained that the basin creates an area of relief whereby if the flow rate 

exceeds what a 15-inch culvert can handle, then it backs up into that area.  As the incoming flow dies 

down and as capacity allows, then it will drain back out.  The Engineer added that water comes not only 

from Bullfrog Pond but also from the southeast corner as overland flow.  There are two points of entry 

for the basin and one exit. 

Regarding replacement of the culverts, the Engineer said the culvert replacements should be advertised 

for bid this month and contract awarded in November.  Approval would take place at the second Council 

meeting in November.  Work could begin as early as December, depending on the contractor.  The 

completion date is spring of 2023.  Porter asked if the Police Chief was aware of traffic issues which 

could arise from the culvert replacement and thought the Streets Department would also be heavily 

involved in traffic control.  The Street Commissioner clarified that this is usually done by the contractor.  

The Engineer added that the State has also been notified since it is a state route.  The Mayor thought 

special coordination with the lights would be needed.  The Solicitor asked if the road would be reduced 

to one lane, and the Engineer said yes and that the culverts would be replaced half at a time.   

Porter asked about the impact with the new traffic light, and the Engineer said it should not.  Porter 

asked when the Traffic Signal Project would be occurring, and the Engineer said he did not know and 

that the contract was just awarded to Perram Electric on Monday, October 10th.  He needs to set up a 

preconstruction meeting.  Porter asked if it would be complete before the culvert replacements, and the 

Engineer said no that the culverts would be completed first.  However, he thought that the contractor for 

the Traffic Signal would start first for the underground and foundation work, but the poles and mast 

arms typically have a long lead time.  During this wait, he envisioned the Bell and Chillicothe Roads 

culvert being installed. The Street Commissioner suggested letting the contractor know that the Village 

will be doing the excavation if they wanted to put in a conduit.   The Engineer would let them know at 

the preconstruction meeting.  The Traffic Signal was just awarded to Perram and the Village has yet to 

advertise the contract for the culvert, but he could rough out some estimated times and discuss the 

culvert replacement after preconstruction with Perram.  The Street Commissioner asked if the culverts 
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were one project, and the Engineer said yes, and that a portion would be funded through Ohio Public 

Works Commission (OPWC) and the rest would not.   

The Mayor asked if there would be three posts for the traffic signal at the intersection, and the Engineer 

concurred.  The Mayor had not seen any bids for doing Chillicothe Rd.  The Engineer said it was on the 

Ohio Department of Transportation (ODOT) Improvement Plan to pave Chillicothe Rd., which would 

probably happen in late 2023 or 2024.  If it were to occur in 2023, the culverts would be installed ahead 

of the pavement.  Regarding the Traffic Signal, there should be no need to open cut anything on the 

road.  The signal work could be done independently of the paving.   

Porter addressed the Erosion Special Improvement District (ESID) for Parkland Dam and Country 

Estates.  Berger stated that Country Estates and Parkland have the petitions.  The Solicitor stated that 

Marc Bloch reached out to her and is now in contact with Kevin Butler of McDonald Hopkins.  The next 

step is for them to submit it to the Village and then the Village forms it and sends it on to the county.  

Kevin Butler and Mike Wise have the template resolution or ordinance that the Village passes to then 

get it to the county ESID board.  Porter asked who was on the ESID board, and the Solicitor reminded 

the committee that it was the Chair of the Public Utilities Committee, but they should find out who else 

is on it.  The Mayor suggested keeping Porter as the representative.  Normally, it should be the head of 

Public Utilities, but he thought Porter should follow the situation through.  Porter said that if the Chair 

wanted to delegate it to the other member of the committee, he thought he could do that.  Porter 

expressed concern that the residents of Country Estates and Parkland would complete the petitions and 

the Village would do the legislation and then there would be no one answering the phone at the county.  

Then the residents would be asking about the status and not have a contact with the Village who knows 

the status.  The Solicitor explained that Butler and Wise represent the county ESID as well as the 

Village so it is being funneled through the same counsel.  She assumed that the County Auditor would 

be very responsive.  Porter reiterated his concern about the need for continuity and said he did not want 

the residents to wait months and months with nothing happening.  Berger said that Parkland had done a 

lot of investigation and were further along in the process.  Country Estates have had preliminary 

conversations with several of the residents but not all and have work to do, including determining the 

scope of the project.  The Mayor added that Country Estates will have some political issues because half 

the neighborhood will think it is not their problem because it is the people on the east side who have the 

three lakes.  The Mayor got this impression from Tom Fowler that it would take time to get the 

community organized.  The committee speculated about the scope of the project, and Berger explained 

that there was more to it involving drainage into the park off Music Street which backs up into Country 

Estates.  There will be a need to coordinate between the park system and Country Estates.  The Engineer 

said the ESID was the perfect mechanism for that.  Berger stated that the number one purpose is 

dredging the pond.  Berger informed Fowler that before he pulled the trigger with the contractor to start 

dredging, he should contact the Village to determine whether it was a Village project, ESID, etc.   

The impact of the Central Retention Basin and replacement of culverts on the Parkland Lake Dam was 

discussed. 

Porter addressed Fox Run in terms of the individual who wanted to dig a hole and walk away with 8,000 

cubic yards of dirt and is looking for a place in South Russell to do it.  The Mayor said the individual bid 

on a project but does not know if he got it.  This would be why he would need 8,000 yards of dirt and 



Page 3 of 3 
 

proposed digging the Village a 10-foot pond.  The Mayor steered him to Paw Paw Lake because they are 

going to clean their silt pond.  Cavanagh will speak to him about taking their silt.  Porter asked if the 

Public Utilities Committee should contact Fox Run Homeowners’ Association (HOA) to determine their 

interest as they have expressed before in having a detention pond where the bridge and gazebo are.  The 

Engineer recalled that previous discussions with one or two Fox Run residents about constructing a 

retention pond on the property adjacent to Gurney School seemed promising, but once it involved the 

HOA, it seemed that they did not want it.  He would not hold out hope that the Village would get a 

glowing reception.  Berger said that when the issue was previously addressed, there was a question of 

whether it would be an easement or acquisition of property.  The Engineer said it would be an easement.  

The Mayor stated that they needed the greenspace to have the minimum lot size.  Berger asked if it 

would be a dry basin, and the Engineer said it could be either.  Berger asked who would have 

responsibility for maintenance, and the Engineer said it would be the Village if the Village builds it.  

This would mean mowing and checking the outlet structure, which becomes an additional cost.   

The Mayor went to their HOA meeting last year.  The only negative comment he got was about tree 

cutting from someone who lives next to what he hopes will be Manor Brook Phase II.  No one was 

saying they wanted to get rid of the land.  The bridge is a safety hazard because of erosion.  Porter asked 

if the Village needed Fox Run for a detention pond considering the Manor Brook project and the 

potential of Manor Brook Phase II.   The Engineer said it would help Sugar Bush and said there could 

never be too much stormwater retention capacity.  The Street Commissioner asked if there were a 

retention plan for Manor Brook Phase II specifically concerning Ralph Richards’ property.  The 

Engineer explained that with the culvert replacement near this property, the water will discharge into the 

floodplain area excavated for Phase I.  Porter asked what the size of the Fox Run retention pond would 

be, and the Engineer said as big as the Village could get.  It would not be very big because there is not a 

lot of land there.  It may not be worth the money or hassle.  The Engineer did not think it was prudent to 

explore this with no path forward, but Porter stated that digging and hauling away was the biggest 

expense and there is someone who wants to do it for no charge.  Porter thought, however, that Manor 

Brook Phase II should go in before doing anything with Fox Run.  The Engineer said that this would be 

the logical progression.     

Porter said he would reach out to Chris Smith, Fox Run HOA President to see if there is interest.  Berger 

asked for an estimate of the Village’s cost to finish a project after the excavator digs the hole.  The 

Engineer thought $20,000.  Berger thought it would be worth talking to the HOA.  The Mayor thought 

this would be tough logistically.  The committee discussed the duration of the project and the benefit to 

Fox Run.  The Engineer did not think Fox Run would benefit much, but everyone downstream would. 

Porter adjourned the meeting at 9:42 a.m. 
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Special Public Utilities Committee Meeting Minutes 

December 2, 2022, 9:00 a.m. Village Hall 

Members Present:   Chairman Porter, Council Member Berger, Street Commissioner Alder 

    Engineer Brian Meluch 

Porter addressed that Manor Brook 319 Project.  There will be a joint Council and Planning 

Commission walk through on December 8, 2022, at 9:00 a.m.  Everyone will meet at Manor 

Brook and walk the property.  It will include residents south of Manor Brook Dr. According to 

Porter, the Engineer thought it would be necessary to bring in a landscape architect from CT 

Consultants to walk the property as well.  Porter thought the residents would have questions 

about landscaping and how screening would be done.  Awhile back, a preliminary landscape plan 

was submitted to the Planning Commission, and he thought there would be a revised plan by 

spring.  The Engineer concurred and said he would be attending the walk through.   

Berger recused himself from the project for conflict reasons and would not be attending. 

Porter said the hope is that the residents south of Manor Brook Dr. will be satisfied with the 

project and may be inclined to agree to allow the Village to utilize the south part of Manor Brook 

Dr. as was originally envisioned.  The Village will take the residents’ concerns into consideration 

when doing the landscaping plan. 

Regarding the Central Retention Basin, the project is substantially complete with some 

landscaping that needs to be done in spring.  Porter thought there was some interaction with the 

resident who lives just south of the Central Retention Basin. The Mayor had been in contact with 

that person.  His recollection was that the distance between where the plantings are going to go, 

and his house is several hundred feet.  The Engineer concurred.  Berger asked to clarify whether 

the additional screening was contemplated in the original project or was it something being done 

in addition to satisfy the resident’s concern.  Porter’s recollection was that when the Central 

Retention Basin was first discussed in 2006 or 2007, and there was no consideration given for 

screening for the adjacent homeowner. He thought it was contemplated in the original project 

that there would need to be some kind of landscaping.  The amount of landscaping that is in the 

plan currently may not be sufficient for the resident to feel like his property is properly screened.  

This will come out once the plantings are done in the spring.  The Village may have to add some.  

To Berger’s point, he thought it would be a Village expense rather than part of the project.  

Berger responded that trees are not cheap.  Porter agreed.  Berger stated that it is Village 

property, and the Village has done nothing improper on that property.  If the screening no longer 

meets the need of the resident, then the resident is more than welcome to put up trees along their 

property line to screen themselves from the adjacent property.  It should not be done at taxpayer 

expense.  Porter said that two things are being balanced with the Village’s need for the Central 

Retention Basin and to do what is right by the resident.  Trees are expensive, but it may not be 

trees that are needed.   

In connection with this, Porter envisioned that the culvert replacements that are scheduled for 

late this year or next year, are an addendum to that project in that stormwater will flow from the 

Central Retention Basin to the new culverts, across Chillicothe Rd., and there will be no flooding 
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over Chillicothe Rd.  The hope is that the combination of the basin and culverts will do a lot to 

alleviate flooding within the Village. 

Porter verified that Engineer Meluch would be attending the December 12th Regular Council 

Meeting.  He thought Council would want to hear a report from the Engineer about the pending 

and upcoming projects, including the culverts. 

Porter addressed the Erosion Special Improvement District (ESID) encompassing the Village 

stormwater management, water quality improvement for Parkland and Country Estates.  

Parkland submitted a petition and Council enacted legislation to forward it to Geauga County to 

get the project going.  The county and Parkland are now essentially taking it over and the Village 

has done everything it needs to do.  Berger concurred.  Berger added that they are now in 

discussions with the county and with Mr. Excavator as the potential vendor.  They were 

soliciting additional engineering firms to verify Mr. Excavator’s solution to the problem.  Porter 

said that the committee’s role would now be as an over watch of the situation since the project 

affects not just Parkland or Country Estates, but the Village stormwater management system as a 

whole.  His understanding was that Mr. Excavator’s verbal estimate was far below what 

Parkland’s volunteer engineer had quoted earlier in the process.  Berger concurred and added 

that with the most recent rains where there were a couple of inches in the Central Retention 

Basin, Parkland saw substantially less water overflowing from their swim lake into the Parkland 

dam area.   

Porter said there were issues with the Federal Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) and Ohio 

EPA about the work that was done with the Central Retention Basin relative to the stream 

restoration project.  The Street Commissioner said that the part that was damaged will be 

replaced if it is not already replaced.  They may be waiting for the culvert to be replaced and then 

have the overflow device put in.  Then everything will be taken care of at that time.  Porter asked 

if the contract would do the overflow device or the Village.  The Street Commissioner believed it 

was all in the same contract. 

Regarding Country Estates, Porter did not think the Village had received a petition.  Berger 

agreed and said that they are in discussions with Geauga Parks about Modroo Farms.  The water 

in Country Estates flows north into Modroo, turning the park area into a swamp.  There is then 

reverse flow which impacts Country Estates.  Country Estates approached the Park District to see 

what could be resolved on the park side because no matter how well they address the problem in 

Country Estates, there will continue to have problems if the issues are not addressed in the park 

as well.  The committee discussed different solutions to the problem in the Modroo park.  Berger 

added that the Country Estates Homeowners’ Association (HOA) president has been 

communicating with the Mayor, Berger met with him as well.  Porter summarized that the 

Village is awaiting the petition and would take action when it was received. 

Porter said with Fox Run, he has Chris Smith’s contact information and would reach out to him 

because the contractor still wants 8,000 yards of dirt and this may be a place for him to get it.  

The Street Commissioner said the Village has dirt it can give up too.  Porter asked if this was the 

type of dirt the Village will typically give to residents if they call and are on the list.  The Street 
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Commissioner said that up to today, no one has received any of the dirt once they see what it is.  

It is not topsoil, but spoils from ditching with stones and grass chunks, etc., and not suitable for 

filling low spots in the yard.  It is suitable for fill.  Porter thought he would have an update about 

Fox Run at the January Public Utilities Committee meeting.   Berger said that it was unclear 

whether a detention basin at Fox Run would be a benefit to the system.  Manor Brook Part II 

would be more beneficial to Fox Run than a detention basin.  Porter recalled that the Engineer 

said that having a detention/retention pond is better than not having one.  Berger said if it could 

be done cost effectively for a few dollars, then perhaps this would move it up on the priority list.  

Porter agreed that Manor Brook south was a higher area of interest for the Village than Fox Run.  

Berger concluded that the more water that can be held further upstream, the better for everybody 

on the other end.  Porter concurred and said that the Village needed to see how well the Central 

Retention Basin and Manor Brook functioned.  With the addition of Manor Brook south, maybe 

Fox Run would not be needed. 

Porter said that the Family Life Center project is complete, and the Family Life Center paid the 

$3,700 which was their portion of the cost.  From a stormwater point of view, Porter said that is a 

major plus for the people on Sheerbrook.  In 2022, the Village had dealt with three major 

stormwater issues.  Porter said that the Street Commissioner reported that the Family Life Center 

is interested in hearing about the management program to keep the water moving the way it is 

supposed to in the next several years.  Berger noted for the record that the Village received a 

signed contract with the check.  The Village has dotted the i’s and crossed the t’s if after the fact, 

but it has been done.  Porter said the contractor presented an opportunity to get the job done 

earlier than expected.  He commended the Street Commissioner for bringing it to the Mayor’s 

attention and bringing it to the committee’s attention, individually, he might add, and it went 

from there and proceeded well. 

Porter adjourned the meeting at 9:28 a.m. 

 

____________________________ 

Mark Porter, Chairman 
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